
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY JUNE 24, 2014  

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 
following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Tom Dunlap, Joe Hintz.    
 
Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the June 19, 2014 
meeting(s) were presented to the Board. Tom Dunlap made the motion to waive the reading of the minutes 
of the June 19, 2014 meeting(s) and approve as presented. Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion. Voting 
was as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye  - Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
 
14-203 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  
                                                                                                                                                  now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 
Schedule C 14-23 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Tom Dunlap seconded the motion.   
 

Discussion:  Joe Hintz questioned the sheriff’s warrant to Don Tester Ford Lincoln for vehicle 
maintenance in the amount of $1,104.79 fund 023-00275-001 in regards to the necessity of sending out 
the vehicle for maintenance now that the new mechanic is on board.  This is also over $1,000.00 and 
there was no expenditure over $1,000.00 request received from the sheriff’s office. 
 
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye  - Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
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14-204 
 

IN THE MATTER OF DISPOSING COUNTY PROPERTY 
 
 Tom Dunlap moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Mechanic has various pieces of equipment which no longer work and/or 
are obsolete and cannot be repaired;                                                                                                      and 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners hereby determines that they are not needed for public 
use;  and 
 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Ohio Revised Code section 307.12(I), the Board has the authority to discard or 
salvage such property;  now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the board hereby directs that the list of obsolete pieces of equipment as attached 
hereto and incorporated herein be disposed of;                                                                              and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye  - Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 

 
 
14-205 
  

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVINGAMENDMENT NO. 1 TO THE SHADY LANE FARM 

LEASE AGREEMENT 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, the County and Adam Schloemer entered into a farm lease Agreement dated October 30, 
2012 for the Shady Lane Farm land;                                                                                                  and  
 

WHEREAS, the parties desire to amend the provisions of the Agreement as follows, effective as of June 
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24, 2014; 
 

1. the Lessor gave written notice to Lessee, dated January 30, 2014 that 11.36 acres would be 
withdrawn from the Agreement; 

2. upon further review with the project architect and county engineer, Lessor has determined that 
only 4.36 acres approximately need to be withdrawn from the agreement to accommodate the new 
building construction, and the balance of the land should still be available for farming under the 
Agreement 

3. the Lessor offers an additional 6 acres on the south side of Shady Lane between the Huron County 
Department of Job & Family Services and the Huron County Sheriff’s Office to compensate for 
the acres withdrawn, with restriction as to the land;                                               now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners approves the amendment as stated 
above and attached hereto and incorporated herein;                                   and further 
  

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Tom Dunlap seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye  - Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
 
* Amendment on file. 
 

At 9:18 a.m. Ohio Telecom came before the board in regards to the telephone system for the county. Tom 
Kueterman, Firelands Wireless came before the board to explain the telephone system for the county. Mr. 
Kueterman explained they were hoping to move the county to a single network system.  Mike Christensen 
discussed the countywide phone system regarding getting a county domain. Mr. Christensen explained 
how the county could get this started. When the county decides what phone system to go with for the new 
Shady Lane Building let’s make that system can be expended and work throughout the network. Mr. 
Christensen stated that they work with short tell vendor who have an IT in house and are already on the 
network. The county would not have to have an IT Department. Ohio Telecom will be responsible to 
manage the phone system and make sure things would be correct. With an increase in the monthly rate, 
would get a brand new phone system, security and brand new network structure. Currently all the buildings 
house a 10 meg system with this upgrade it would be increased to a 30 meg system. The benefits from this 
would include a company behind the IT Department. This IT Department would only be for the phone 
system. The whole system would be diversified between the buildings. Mr. Christensen stated that if the 
system where to fail it would reroute the call to another building. Mr. Christensen did state that one of the 
complaints they have received over the years was in regards to receiving a busy signal and not enough 
phone lines. With this system the county will receive 72 phone channels, no busy signals. 
 
Mr. Christensen stated that this system provides unlimited amount of training. They could call someone 
and they would walk them through the process. Mr. Christensen stated that the pricing is per extension. A 
ball park figure is $26.50 per month per extension. With the amount paid at this time, 192 phones can be 
exchanged at no-charge or fee. Mr. Christensen stated that the equipment can be the state of the art; 
however a software upgrade could be needed. Short Tell will get a notification when a new upgrade on 
software is needed. Mr. Dunlap questioned how long is it going to be when a hard line will no longer be 
needed? Mr. Christensen stated it is happening now, the system they are implanting to the Commissioners 
runs on the IP system. IP phone system doesn’t require wires being moved if the phone needs relocated. 
Mr. Dunlap questioned what will happen if Ohio Telecom switches to a different phone company. Mr. 
Kueterman stated that when they took over the phone systems, they received phone calls regarding Verizon 
use to fix the Nortel phones. Ohio Telecom has never sold phone equipment, however they wanted to help 
those who had Nortel phone equipment. They were able to find Unique Installers who were able to handle 
Nortel issues. Short Tell will be the once responsible to fix these issues.  
 
Mr. Hintz questioned changing out this system would be costly? Mr. Christensen stated that what we the 
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county is paying, with this new system with 194 extensions would be the same cost. The more extensions 
the more you would have to pay in the beginning because more equipment would need to be added. They 
want to provide the county with the correct number of lines needed. Mr. Christensen spoke about a 10 year 
contract will be needed. This helps them know they have a revenue stream for that time. This is the same 
contract that Erie County has. Ms. Hazel questioned the $26.50 per extension, she has 10 extensions will 
this include the fax line? Mr. Christensen stated yes it would. Mr. Dunlap questioned the internet where 
one office has software on a current server, and is controlled by a different administrator however this is 
two different things. This is not what they are taking about regarding these phones. Each department will 
still have their own internal software. Each department will also have their own server.  
 
Mr. Hintz questioned what is the cost analyst is. Mr. Christensen stated they would need to know the 
number of extensions the county has. Mr. Bauer stated he spoke to Erie County and they are very happy 
with this system. 
 

At 9:55 a.m. Public Comment Susan Hazel, Clerk of Courts brought the agreement for taking credit cards. 
Ms. Hazel stated she sent an email to Daivia Kasper regarding taking credit card payments at the court 
house. Ms. Hazel wanted to make sure that they would not have to go out to bid. Ms. Hazel has received 
two quotes from credit card companies regarding taking payments. 
 
Ralph Fegley and Lucinda Smith, Senior Enrichment & Huron County Transit came before the board in 
regards to a new Federal Grant to build new west barns and purchase vehicles. This grant must be 
submitted by July 9, 2014. This needs to have plans, drawings there is a lot of items that need filled out. 
Ms. Smith stated that she spoke to Dan Fredrick and he stated they could build this at $75.00 a sq. ft. 
however the grant has a stipulation that there has to be a place to help with the maintenance of the vehicles 
within the new building. The project would cost $866,000.00 with 20 percent $173,000.00. Ms. Smith 
talked to ODOT to see if they could put senior buses in there. ODOT stated they could, however the senior 
side would have to pay for the space (building costs) or rent the space. She is currently waiting for 
clarification on this. If they have to pay building cost it will be a 60-40 split. When breaking it down that 
would be $104,000.00 transit side with a 20% match and $69,000.00 senior side with a 20% match. Ms. 
Smith stated that she did not include the driveway or utilities, speaking to Dan Fredrick’s office they said 
to add $100,000.00 which would be a 50-50 split because this would be accessible by both. Mr. Bauer 
questioned where the match amount would come from. Ms. Smith stated some would come from Senior 
Enrichment and the rest by the Commissioners. Mr. Bauer questioned if the $173,000.00 included the 
$100,000.00 for the utilities and driveway? Ms. Smith stated no, she will get the definite numbers soon 
from Dan Fredrick’s office. Mr. Fegley asked if this is something the Commissioners would like them to 
look into? Mr. Fegley stated they will get all the information together and submit to the Commissioners for 
the next meeting. 
 
14-206                                        
  

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING OF A REQUEST FOR PAYMENT ON LETTER OF 

CREDIT AND STATUS OF FUNDS REPORT (FORM DS5) FOR HURON COUNTY 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (B-C-13-1BJ-1); (B-C-13-1BJ-2) SUBMITTED 

TO THE BOARD JUNE 24, 2014 

 
Tom Dunlap moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS,  a request for payment and status of funds report has been prepared and submitted to the 
Board of Huron County Commissioners as attached herein by CT Consultants, Inc., for the Board’s 
certification; and 
 

WHEREAS the Board has reviewed the request for payment and status of funds report; now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the request for 
payment and status of funds report as attached herein and certifies that the data reported is correct and that 
the amount of the Request for Payment is not in excess of current needs; and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
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Revised Code. 
 
Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye  - Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
 

 
 

At 10:15 a.m. the board recessed. 
 

At 10:40 a.m. regular session resumed. 
 

At 10:40 a.m. Brad Beal, Frontier came before the board to present a phone system proposal. Lynn Chapin 
explained that she asked Mr. Beal to come before the board to explain help clarify the phone system to 
help them make the right choice. Mr. Beal stated that when they put the proposal together it was for the 
new building and for further expansion within the county. Mr. Beal stated that they recommend when 
moving forward, an internet connection with voice over be added. This will allow any site to have access to 
the phone system. Some sites a recommendation for a box to be placed instead of the internet connection if 
there are more than 100 people at that site. The system is set up to be a standby if a site where to go down. 
Ms. Chapin questioned the $14,000.00 for the new building, this cost would be the base unit price, but for 
a site like the landfill that has 3 people, the cost could be a couple hundred dollars? Mr. Beal stated that is 
correct per phone. Mr. Bauer questioned fiber-optics, can this be used? Mr. Beal stated that fiber-optics 
could be used, however he doesn’t recommend this due to the cost, and it would be cheaper to do this over 
the internet. Copper wire is just a transfer from point a to point b. The fiber doesn’t make the data move 
faster. Mr. Bauer questioned could they provide a fully managed phone system for the county. Mr. Beal 
stated that Frontier can, this would consist of a new system and new phones. Mr. Dunlap questioned the 
phones that the Commissioner currently has through Nortel. Mr. Beal stated its good quality, old 
technically. When they stop working, there are no spare parts because the company no longer exists. Ms. 
Nolan questioned don’t we have fiber-optics throughout our buildings? Ms. Chapin stated there is, the 
Nortel phones we currently have will work on the fiber-optics.  
 
Mr. Bauer questioned who was servicing the Sheriff’s Office like Erie County. Mr. Beal stated they are 
currently working with Ottawa County Sheriff’s Office. The issue with Ohio Telecom was the service 
issues, and now that they are with Frontier they are not having these issues. Mr. Bauer stated that is exactly 
what he was told by Ottawa County. Mr. Beal did state he is working currently working with presenting 
the Huron County Sheriff’s Office with a proposal. Ms. Hazel questioned what the monthly charge. Mr. 
Beal stated that once you get the system set up, it is a turnkey which means the $14,000.00 includes the 
installation, training of the staff and any training of the administrators who will be working on the system. 
This works out to $220 a month below state rates. Mr. Dunlap questioned could they give them a price to 
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redo the whole system that is currently with Ohio Telecom that is a managed option. Mr. Beal stated that 
the price will be higher. Mr. Beal stated that the Commissioners can purchase the equipment from Frontier 
and then Frontier would manage this equipment with a maintenance plan. Mr. Hintz stated they don’t want 
to own the equipment, more of a leasing of the equipment. Mr. Beal stated yes, they can do this where 
Frontier would install the equipment that is leased by the Commissioners, and Frontier would upgrade they 
software when needed. Mr. Beal can get a price for this. Mr. Hintz stated the Commissioners would like to 
get everyone together regarding the phone system. Mr. Beal stated he needs the information on location 
sites and how many phone lines are needed. Ms. Ziemba will supply Mr. Beal with that information. Mr. 
Beal stated that there is a 36 month term or 60 month term. Mr. Dunlap questioned when the contract they 
currently have expires the fiber lines, are no longer Ohio Telecom’s? Mr. Beal stated it’s like paying rent 
for these fiber lines, once the contract expires they are now longer obligated to pay rent. Ms. Chapin 
questioned if we are communicating building to building via the internet then the fiber-optic lines would 
be obsolete? If they do this change over it would be building to building interaction via the internet. Ms. 
Chapin stated that we will have to be careful to inventory every building because a lot of the Auditor’s 
offices have their own email addresses. Mr. Dunlap stated that the email addresses would not change for 
the Commissioners because they own their own domain; however Ms. Chapin stated they do not. The 
email addresses will change, which could not happen. Ms. Hazel questioned will we have access to the 
wiring that Ohio Telecom is using currently? Mr. Beal stated he is not sure, if the equipment is being 
leased yes it would need to be replaced after the lease expires, if we own the equipment all that is needed is 
to replace the connection to the internet (WIFI).  
 

At 11:16 a.m. the board recessed. 
 

At 11:25 a.m.  Regular session resumed. 
 

At 11:25 a.m.  Pete Welch, Maintenance Supervisor and Bob Ambrose, TEC engineer came before the 
board to present the results of the chiller. Mr. Ambrose explained that they had to investigate the utility 
bills to see how much more electricity is available from the facility, because the current machine was sized 
for 100 tons to produce 95 tons. The current chiller is not currently doing this. Mr. Ambrose stated that we 
currently need 118 tons. Mr. Ambrose stated a 120 ton chiller would be the minimum that he would 
purchase for the jail. Mr. Ambrose recommended that the bid include the purchase and rental of a chiller. 
The rental of the chiller is for when the old chiller is removed and the new one is installed. This could take 
10 days. 
 
Mr. Welch stated that they are going to receive 3 bids for equipment and 3 bids for installation. Mr. Welch 
needs to get the final drawings to the contractors. Mr. Bauer asked for Daivia Kasper’s legal opinion 
regarding the bidding. 
 
Ms. Kasper stated if the estimate is over $50,000.00 must go out for competitive bidding unless there is an 
exception. Ms. Kasper s also stated unless it’s under $100,000.00 present as an emergency. Ms. Kasper 
questioned what is the estimate for this project? Mr. Beal stated the equipment estimate in the range from 
$50,000.00 to $75,000.00. The install estimate will be $60,000.00 to $90,000.00. Both will be under 
$100,000.00 and will list this as an emergency status. Mr. Bauer questioned if the estimate is between 
$50,000.00 - $100,000.00 they can get quotes and not have to bid it. Ms. Kasper stated yes, however you 
are not supposed to split a project up. Ms. Kasper stated we will have to justify splitting the project up. 
 
Mr. Beal stated he’s recommendation is to split this up because they will get the best value at the end of 
the day. You will get the most competitive bid chiller manufacturer as well as installation. Mr. Beal stated 
that the risk is minimal. Mr. Beal stated he can have everything ready and proposals submitted by Friday, 
June 27, 2014. Mr. Beal stated that everything will be added to quote except for the fencing. Mr. Bauer 
stated whatever is done, make sure Ms. Kasper agrees. 
 
Ms. Kasper questioned how the Commissioners were going to finance this project. Mr. Bauer stated it 
would have to come out of unappropriated funds. Mr. Welch questioned if the Commissioners would be 
interested in a lease option. Mr. Beal stated he can add that to the estimate.  
 
Mr. Bauer wanted Mr. Bettac to explain the lightening protection on the courthouse. Mr. Bettac explained 
the system that was installed last year on the 5th floor it was suggested that a lightning rod be placed on this 
control system to protect it from lightning. Mr. Bettac will get pricing for this item. 
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Discussion in regards to the agreement with Erie County, Mr. Welch stated that Erie County wanted a 
sentence removed. Mr. Bauer stated there is no discussion needed, just to get it signed and sent to Erie 
County. 
 

At 11:44 a.m. Gary W. Bauer moved to enter into Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (1) to consider the 

appointment, employment, dismissal, discipline, promotion, demotion, or compensation of a public 

employee or official, or the investigation of charges or complaints against a public employee, official, 

licensee, or regulated individual.  Tom Dunlap seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its 
adoption, the vote resulted as follows:  
 
       Aye  - Gary W. Bauer 
                                                                                           Aye – Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
 

At 12:14 a.m. Tom Dunlap moved to end executive session ORC 121.22 (G) (1).  Gary W. Bauer 
seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye  - Gary W. Bauer 
                                                                                           Aye – Tom Dunlap 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 

• No action taken. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 

Vickie Ziemba/Commissioners/Vacation/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. July 1, 2014. 

Valerie Stebel/Commissioners/Sick/12:30 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. June 18, 2014/Sick/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. June 
19, 2014/Vacation/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. June 20, 2014. 

Cheryl Nolan/Commissioners/Vacation/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. June 26, 2014/Vacation/12:00 p.m. – 4:30 
p.m. June 27, 2014/Vacation/8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. July 7, 2014. 

Peter Welch/Landfill/SWMD/BG/Sick/11:30 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. June 19, 2014/Sick/7:30 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. 
June 20, 2014. 

Ronald Ackerman/Buildings & Grounds/Sick/10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. July 7, 2014. 

 

SIGNINGS 

 
Joseph Kovach 
Huron County Engineer 
150 Jefferson Street 
Norwalk, Ohio 44857 
 
Dear Joe: 
 
Please consider this a formal request to draw plans for the runway crack and seal project at the Huron 
County Airport.  Your help in this matter is greatly appreciated. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
THE BOARD OF HURON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 
Gary W. Bauer, Tom Dunlap Joe Hintz 
pc: Huron County Airport Authority Board 

file 
 
Administrator/Clerk’s Report 

 

Cheryl Nolan presented the R.J Beck Protective Systems Inc. for the security system at the courthouse.  
The board agreed to put the proposal on expenditure over $1,000.00.   
 
 

OTHER BUSINESS 

Gary Bauer discussed the wind farm in Greenwich and referred to a conference call with people from the 
state. Mr. Bauer stated he received a call from a resident asking Mr. Bauer to attend the Township 
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Trustee’s Meeting and to see if Terry Boose would be able to attend. Mr. Boose’s representative called to 
let him know he could set up a conference call between them. Mr. Bauer wanted clarification regarding the 
setback limits that were signed by the Senate; will it affect this wind farm? This wind farm is a done deal 
before this bill was signed regarding the setback limits.  
 

At 12:46 p.m. the board recessed 
 

At 12:56 p.m. regular session resumed. 
 

OTHER BUSINESS CONT. 

 

Joe Hintz discussed in regards to phones, IT person and egress for Summit Motor Sports. Mr. Hintz 
suggested that we need to get a county IT person. Mr. Dunlap agrees and a need for a phone person as 
well. Mr. Hintz discussed the egress for Summit Motor Sports, this has been granted. Mr. Hintz doesn’t 
understand why the prosecutor couldn’t review this and give the Commissioners feedback. Mr. Hintz 
requested a letter in regards to asking the prosecutor for help in closing the airport. Mr. Dunlap questioned 
if they have taking the Sheriff up on his offer to sit with the girls in dispatch? Neither Mr. Bauer nor Mr. 
Hintz have, however Mr. Dunlap sat up there for two hours. He stated it was a mad house, and nothing 
important was happing.  
 

At 12:58 p.m.  Gary W. Bauer moved to adjourn.  Tom Dunlap seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 
adjourned.   

 

IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 
The board Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board 
legally required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 
represent the official action of the Board. 
 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 
The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 
by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on June 24, 2014.                
 

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 12:58 p. m.    
 
 

Signature on File 
 


